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PLACE SCRUTINY BOARD, 26th April 2018


PRESENT: Councillor Tagg (Chair) 

Councillors Mrs Carter, Fenton-Glynn, Lynn, Rivron, Taylor, Young. 

61 
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Baker and Caffrey.

(Councillor Young left the meeting at 19.40 hours).
(The meeting closed at 20.15 hours).
62 
MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS HELD ON 15TH MARCH 2018 AT 1400 HOURS 
AND 1715 HOURS

IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meetings of the Place Scrutiny Board held 
on 15th March 2018 at 1400 hours and 1715 hours be approved as a correct record 
and signed by the Chair.

63 
TRAFFIC IN NORTH WEST CENTRAL HALIFAX

The Director, Regeneration and Strategy submitted a written report which provided information on the traffic proposals in North West central Halifax.  In July 2017, the Board received a presentation on The West Yorkshire Plus Transport Fund (WY+TF) A629 Phase 2 proposals for Halifax Town Centre. The £1 billion WY+TF was created to specifically increase housing, employment and economic growth across the West Yorkshire region and York. Calderdale had secured 15% of the fund value to deliver four phased schemes within the Borough. Calderdale Council had worked in partnership with stakeholders to secure the necessary funding to take the proposals for Halifax Town Centre from concept ideas through to detailed design.

Phase 2 of the fund was to deliver improvements by 2021 to the Halifax Town Centre by upgrading the eastern corridor and Northern gateway and enhancing the Southern and Western Gateways. The Board was asked to scrutinise in more detail the proposals for the North West central Halifax which was in the Bull Green vicinity. 

The Chairman and Managing Director of Harvey’s Department Store, Halifax attended the meeting and addressed the Board.   

Councillor B Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Regeneration and Economic Strategy attended the meeting and addressed the Board.

Members commented on the following issues:
· How many on street car parking spaces would be lost in the bull green area and how many retained?  In response, Officers advised that 39 spaces would be lost in the Bull Green area and a total of 11 spaces lost overall, with an increase of 1 disabled space and 1 taxi rank space.

· Members were concerned that it would have a detrimental effect on businesses in the town centre as without centrally located car parking spaces made available for customers who could not walk from the car parks on the outskirts local trade would be lost.  Could more disabled parking spaces be created? 
· The report did not advise any loading bays. How were stores to have their goods delivered to them if there were no loading bays?  In response, Officers advised that there had been designated 2 loading bays on Powell Street and 1 loading bay on Rawson Street although these were not shown on the plans.  

· Could the 4 hour parking policy on the central locations be reviewed as the spaces were usually taken by town centre workers until lunch time? In response, Councillor B Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Regeneration and Economic Strategy advised that the areas where there was 4 hours car parking could be reviewed again. There were plans to create a multi storey car park on the current Halifax Swimming Pool site which was to be relocated. 
· Harvey’s store had undertaken a customer survey, the results of which were included in the report. From the survey what percentage of customers came from outside of Halifax? In response, the Chairman from Harvey’s department store advised that 29% of their customers were not from the Halifax area.

· The Chair advised that he had asked the Chief Executive of the Piece Hall Trust if they would be prepared to undertake a similar survey.

· It was important to encourage tourism to the town but not at the expense of the local trade. A Yorkshire city was given as an example of how tourism was increasing but trade was decreasing.

· Not all Halifax shoppers used any form of transport, some customers walked and by making the access routes into the centre more pleasant it could encourage more customers to walk in and out of the town centre.

· Could Officers also investigate the use of shared spaces, where pedestrians and motor vehicles interacted together? In response, Officers advised that they had reviewed this option but due to the volume of traffic in the Bull Green was too great to make it safely viable.

· Could the proposed new public square in the Bull Green area also be used for car parking at certain times of the day, but with pedestrian-only restriction at other times? In response, Officers advised that they would be looking to refresh the town centre parking strategy and that this could be submitted to scrutiny at a future date.     
IT WAS AGREED that:

(a) the Chairman and Managing Director of Harvey’s Department Store, Halifax be thanked for attending the meeting and responding to Members questions; 

(b) the report be noted; and
(c) the Director, Regeneration and Strategy be requested to submit a report on the “Town Centre Parking Strategy” to a future meeting of the Board.

64 
20 MILE PER HOUR ZONES

The Director, Public Health submitted a written report which provided information on the impact of the 20 mile per hour (MPH) limits. At the Cabinet meeting in May 2014 a phased approach was agreed for the delivery of 20mph speed limit areas on main residential streets. This was completed with the final 20mph phase implemented in December 2017. 55% of Calderdale roads were now 20mph and 74% of households had 20mph speed limits in their area.

Indications had suggested that the 20mph roll out had been effective in reducing casualties by 30%. Further monitoring would be required over the next three years for a full picture of all areas which had been implemented. Although there was still majority support for 20mph speed limits in Calderdale, there remained concerns about compliance and behaviour of other drivers. Whilst there had been a reduction in speed of an average 2mph, education and engagement needed to be maintained to encourage drivers to think of 20mph as normal in residential areas to create ‘healthy streets’ where everybody could enjoy spending time and being physically active.

Members commented on the following issues:
· Members were surprised that the biggest reduction of injuries was not to pedestrians but injuries to drivers and their passengers yet insurance claims data for minor injuries to drivers and their passengers had increased. Why was this?  In response, Officers advised that their statistics were based on people being hospitalised following an incident in Calderdale and not on accidents arising from an insurance claim.  In the previous three years the greatest reduction in persons being killed or seriously injured in West Yorkshire Combined Authority had been in Calderdale which was an encouraging sign that the 20MPH scheme was being successful.
· The 20mph intervention measures on the streets below Queens Road had had an impact on driver behaviour but there were still issues with speeding motorists above Queens Road. Could the intervention measures be extended or other enforcement measures be looked at?  In response, Officers advised that a road safety partnership had been set up 12 months ago and they in conjunction with the Police were taking action to address issues in areas where speeding issues were resulting in high casualty rates.  
· Most Members were in favour of the scheme and felt that education rather than enforcement was needed to alter driver behaviour whilst acknowledging that this approach took time to deliver results.  
· How were speeds on roads recorded? In response, Officers advised that they used speed tubes on roads over a period of 7 days to record the speed of the vehicles. Flashing road signals were also used to collect data on how many drivers exceeded the speed limit but not by how much.

· Why did some areas have higher accident rates than others? In response, Officers advised that the higher ratio of accidents were based on zones not areas and that there appeared to be a correlation between accident numbers and areas of greater deprivation.  
· Could Members have data analysis of car injuries and causes, to better understand why there were higher figures for those inside cars and also in certain areas. In response, Officers advised that they would circulate this information to Members.

· Could Officers provide comparative data for parts of Calderdale where 20mph limits were not in force? In response, Officers advised that this data had not been collected. 
IT WAS AGREED that the report be noted.

